VILLAGE OF MILLSTADT

ZONING BOARD MEETING

JANUARY 24, 2023
7:30 P.M.
 
The meeting was called to order by Chairman Mike Wegescheide, with the following board members answering to roll call: Mike Wegescheide, Ron Krick, Wayne Muskopf, Charlie Butzinger and Michael Mueth. Board members Mark Germann and Dave Graf were absent. Adam Romero, the Zoning Administrator, was present. 
A motion was made by Ron Krick and seconded by Wayne Muskopf to approve the November 22nd minutes. The motion carried unanimously. 
Mike Wegescheide announced that there was one hearing on the agenda.


Hearing V-196 for setback variances at 119 East Gooding Street
Crissy Pipik swore in all citizens wishing to speak.

JL SCHAEFER HEARING: Mike Wegescheide stated the owner and applicant is JL Schaefer Construction. The property is located at 119 East Gooding Street, it is a corner lot, and is in a R2 district. Owner Joe Schaefer stated that he is asking for a side setback on the Mulberry Street side, 18 feet instead of 25 feet, and a side setback on the west side, 8 feet instead of 10 feet. Mr. Schaefer stated the house that was previously there was set back 6 feet from each street, so this house will be further off the corner. Mike asked what kind of house he is planning on building. Mr. Schaefer answered it would be a ranch style house with an attached garage, siding on the outside with possible stone on the front. Resident Susan Martin asked if it would be a single-family home. Mr. Schaefer answered yes. Mike clarified that there would have to be a request for change of zoning for multifamily homes because they are not permitted in an R2 district. Discussion followed comparing the setbacks of the previously existing house to the new proposed house. Resident JB Patti stated that while he believes the proposed home will be an improvement, he is against granting the variances due to the intersection. When the previous house was there it was hard to see in all directions at the intersection and with the variances granted it would be harder to see. He would like to insist and respectfully ask for a 4-way stop at that intersection. Adam Romero stated that is an issue that would have to come in front of the Village Board because the Zoning Board does not make those decisions. Adam stated he personally checked the angles and nothing met the threshold that would constitute a change. Mr. Patti asked if safety was not a concern for the Zoning Board. Adam reiterated that the Village Board is who would make that decision, not the Zoning Board. Mr. Patti asked Adam when he observed the intersection. Adam answered he would have to go check his notes, but he was out there many times. Mr. Patti stated that if he had been there when the neighborhood children are riding their bicycles along the street, he would have seen how dangerous the intersection is, especially with no stop sign on East Gooding Street. Adam stated that this was not the meeting for this conversation but the Village Board would read the minutes from this meeting and would see his comments. Resident Dennis Scharf stated the setback rules are there to be enforced; the lot is a good size and the square footage of the proposed house is enough that it could be built without the variances. While he understands it will be an improvement, he believes the rules were established for a reason and would like to see them adhered to. Mr. Schaefer asked when the rules were put into effect. Mike answered 1986, as far as he knows. However the older part of town wasn’t set up to follow those setbacks. Mr. Scharf asked what would be the consequences of keeping the setbacks. Mr. Schaefer answered it would affect the attached garage. Mr. Patti asked Mr. Schaefer how long he had been constructing houses in Millstadt. Mr. Schaefer answered his company has been here since 1955. Mr. Patti stated that then he should be aware of what the setback requirements are. Mr. Schaefer responded that almost every time a new home is built in the old part of the Village, variances are almost always asked for to create a house that has the square footage and things that people now want. Mr. Patti stated that what is being asked for now could affect the health and safety of the neighborhood. Mr. Schaefer stated that the proposed house would give them more space at the intersection than what was there before. The previous house was six-feet off the property line while he is asking to be 18-feet. The previous house was shoved up on the corner, this proposed house will be further from the corner. Michael Mueth clarified that the line of sight will be better. Mike stated that while they are within their rights to ask for stop signs, this isn’t the Board to have that discussion with and it would need to be brought up at a Village Board meeting. Wayne Muskopf stated that he has been on the Zoning Board for over 10 years and most of the lots in the old part of town are not conforming. It is not unusual to have construction people and residents asking for variances. He understands the concerns being brought up but keep in mind that the variances exist for a reason. Mr. Patti stated he took exception with the Zoning Board not taking those issues into consideration but understands that the sign issue will be addressed later and his questions were answered to his satisfaction. Ron Krick stated that the members of the Zoning Board do go and look at these properties and think about what issues there could be. Ron Krick made a motion to recommend approving the 18-foot side setback on the east side and eight-foot side setback on the west side. Wayne Muskopf seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. Mike Wegescheide stated the Village Board would make the final decision at their meeting on Monday, February 13th at 7pm at Village Hall. He told Mr. Patti that he is welcome to be at that meeting. Adam added that the Village Board can address his concern about the stop signs during Citizen Comments. Adam also stated that he would go out and look if anyone has any concerns about any intersection.
OLD BUSINESS: none
NEW BUSINESS: Adam Romero stated he has the new zoning maps. There were six changes. Mike Wegescheide stated they will discuss the new maps at the February meeting. There will also be a hearing at the February meeting.
A motion was made by Charlie Butzinger and seconded by Michael Mueth to adjourn the meeting. The motion carried unanimously. 
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Crissy Pipik, Clerk           

                        Mike Wegescheide, President
